
 

Scrutiny committee 

Date: Thursday, 16 January 2020 

Time: 16:30 

Venue: Mancroft room,  City Hall, St Peters Street, Norwich, NR2 1NH  

All group pre-meeting briefing – 16:00 Mancroft Room 
This is for members only and is not part of the formal scrutiny committee meeting 
which will follow at 16:30.   The pre-meeting is an opportunity for the committee to 
make final preparations before the start of the formal meeting.  The public will not be 
given access to the Mancroft room before 16:30. 
 

Committee members: 
 
Councillors: 
Wright (Chair) 
Ryan (Vice chair) 
Carlo 
Fulton-McAlister (M) 
Giles 
Grahame 
Manning 
McCartney-Gray 
Oliver 
Osborn 
Sands (S) 
Sarmezey 
Thomas (Vi) 

For further information please 

contact: 

Committee officer: Lucy Palmer 
t:   (01603) 212416 
e: lucypalmer@norwich.gov.uk   
 

Democratic services 
City Hall 
Norwich 
NR2 1NH 
 
www.norwich.gov.uk 
 
 

Information for members of the public 
Members of the public and the media have the right to attend meetings of full 
council, the cabinet and committees except where confidential information or 
exempt information is likely to be disclosed, and the meeting is therefore held in 
private. 
 
For information about attending or speaking at meetings, please contact the 
committee officer above or refer to the council’s website  
 

 

If you would like this agenda in an alternative format, such as a 
larger or smaller font, audio or Braille, or in a different 
language, please contact the committee officer above. 
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Agenda 

  
 

 Page nos 

1 Apologies 
 
To receive apologies for absence. 
 

 

 

2 Declarations of interest 
 
(Please note that it is the responsibility of individual 
members to declare an interest prior to the item if they arrive 
late for the meeting). 
 

 

 

3 Public questions/petitions 

 
To receive questions / petitions from the public. 

Please note that all questions must be received by the 
committee officer detailed on the front of the agenda by 
10am on Monday 13 January 2020.  

Petitions must be received must be received by the 
committee officer detailed on the front of the agenda by 
10am on Wednesday 15 January 2020. 

For guidance on submitting public questions or petitions 
please see appendix 1 of the council's constutition. 

 

 

 

4 Minutes 

To agree the minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 
2019 and the exempt minute of the meeting held on 17 
December 2019. 

 

 

7 - 12 

5 Chair's update 
To receive a verbal update from the chair regarding his 
attendance at the annual scrutiny conference. 
 

 

 

6 Scrutiny committeee work programme 2019-20 
Purpose: To consider the scrutiny committee work 
programme 2019-20. 
 

 

13 - 24 

7 Corporate Plan 2020-21 
Purpose: To consider and recommend any changes to the 
corporate plan vision and priorities for 2020-21 to cabinet to 
consider. 
 

25 - 60 

Page 2 of 60



 
*8 Exclusion of the public 

Consideration of exclusion of the public. 
 

 

 

*9 Minutes 17 December 2019 - EXEMPT - Para 3 

 This report is not for publication because it would 
disclose information relating to the financial or 
business affairs of any particular person (including the 
authority holding that information) as in para 3 of 
Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972.  

 

 

 

 

Date of publication: Wednesday, 08 January 2020 
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T is this, the right TIME to review the issue and is there sufficient officer time 
and resource available?    

 
O what would be the OBJECTIVE of the scrutiny? 
 
P can PERFORMANCE in this area be improved by scrutiny input? 
 
I what would be the public INTEREST in placing this topic onto the work 

programme? 
 
C will any scrutiny activity on this matter contribute to the council’s activities as 

agreed to in the CORPORATE PLAN?  
 
Once the TOPIC analysis has been undertaken, a joint decision should then be 
reached as to whether a report to the scrutiny committee is required. If it is decided 
that a report is not required, the issue will not be pursued any further. However, if 
there are outstanding issues, these could be picked up by agreeing that a briefing 
email to members be sent, or other appropriate action by the relevant officer.  
    
If it is agreed that the scrutiny request topic should be explored further by the 
scrutiny committee a short report should be written for a future meeting of the 
scrutiny committee, to be taken under the standing work programme item, so that 
members are able to consider if they should place the item on to the work 
programme.  This report should outline a suggested approach if the committee was 
minded to take on the topic and outline the purpose using the outcome of the 
consideration of the topic via the TOPIC analysis. Also the report should provide an 
overview of the current position with regard to the topic under consideration.  
 
By using the flowchart, it is hoped that members and officers will be aided when 
giving consideration to whether or not the item should be added to the scrutiny 
committee work programme. This should help to ensure that the scope and purpose 
will be covered by any future report. The outcome of this should further assist the 
committee and the officers working with the committee to be able to produce 
informed outcomes that are credible, influential with SMART recommendations. 
 
Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Relevant and Time-bound   
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Scrutiny committee and a protocol for those attending meetings of the 
scrutiny committee   
 

 All scrutiny committee meetings will be carried out in a spirit of mutual trust 
and respect 
 

 Members of the scrutiny committee will not be subject to whipping 
arrangements by party groups 
 

 Scrutiny committee members will work together and will attempt to achieve 
evidence based consensus and recommendations 
 

 Members of the committee will take the lead in the selection of topics for 
scrutiny 
 

 The scrutiny committee operates as a critical friend and offers constructive 
challenge to decision makers to support improved outcomes 
 

 Invited attendees will be advised of the time, date and location of the meeting 
to which they are invited to give evidence 
 

 The invited attendee will be made aware of the reasons for the invitation and 
of any documents and information that the committee wish them to provide 
 

 Reasonable notice will be given to the invited attendee of all of the 
committees requirements so that these can be provided for in full at the 
earliest opportunity (there should be no nasty surprises at committee)   
 

 Whenever possible it is expected that members of the scrutiny committee will 
share and plan questioning with the rest of the committee in advance of the 
meeting 
 

 The invited attendee will be provided with copies of all relevant reports, 
papers and background information 
 

 Practical arrangements, such as facilities for presentations will be in place.  
The layout of the meeting room will be appropriate 
 

 The chair of the committee will introduce themselves to the invited attendee 
before evidence is given and; all those attending will be treated with courtesy 
and respect.  The chair of the committee will make sure that all questions put 
to the witness are made in a clear and orderly manner       
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MINUTES 

 
  Page 1 of 6 
 

 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

 
 
16:35 to 19:20 17 October 2019 

 
 
 
Present: Councillors Wright (chair), Ryan (vice chair), Carlo, Fulton-McAlister 

(M), Giles, Grahame, McCartney-Gray, Oliver, Osborn, Sands (M) 
(substitute for Councillor Manning), Sands (S), and Sarmezey  

 
Apologies: Councillor Thomas (Vi) and Manning 

 
 
1. Public questions/petitions  
 
There were no public questions or petitions. 
 
2. Declarations of interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
3. Minutes 
 
RESOLVED to approve the accuracy of the minutes of the meeting held on 19 
September 2019. 
 
4. Mitigating Climate Change 
 
(The chair took the item first) 
 
(The environmental strategy manager, head of city development services, Norwich 
City Council and Jeremy Wiggin, Transport for Norwich manager, Norfolk County 
Council attended the meeting for this item). 
 
The environmental strategy manager presented the report and highlighted the 
council’s achievements as regards the reduction of the organisations and city’s carbon 
footprint.  The report noted that local authorities did not have a statutory duty to reduce 
emissions in line with the Climate Change Act.  The city council had made great strides 
in tackling carbon emissions.  However, greater resources would be needed to achieve 
further carbon reduction targets. 
 
The Transport for Norwich manager said that appendix A to the report, a report 
presented to Norfolk County Council Transforming Cities Fund joint committee, 
contained the proposed programme to be submitted to the Transforming Cities Fund 
(TCF) for Norfolk’s application.  The feedback from stakeholders on the proposals had 
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Scrutiny committee: 17 October 2019 

  Page 2 of 6 
 

been positive.  The recommendations had been agreed with requests to amend the 
priorities of some of the deliverables in terms of the transport corridors included for 
funding. 
 
The Department for Transport had advised the funding was constrained and the 
submission proposed high funding scenarios but low and medium funding scenarios 
were included too.  The programme aims to deliver clean transport and clean shared 
transport. It was noted that the majority of cars on the network were single passenger 
vehicles.  The proposal supported significant investment in public transport and the 
uptake of walking and cycling as transport options.    
 
In response to member’s question regarding actions taken since a climate change 
motion was resolved at full council in January 2019 the environmental strategy 
manager said that the Climate and Environment Emergency Executive Panel (CEEEP) 
had been constituted which required changes to the constitution.  A programme of 200 
actions had been identified and the Environmental Strategy had been drafted to be 
reviewed at CEEEP.  CEEEP would enable work with key stakeholders to be 
undertaken and the Tyndall centre were to be invited to one of first meetings of the 
committee. 
 
The director of strategy, communications and culture reminded members that actions 
which required budget amendments should be submitted as group proposals at budget 
setting time.  The chair reminded members that motions could be submitted to council 
which committed the council to particular actions.   
 
In response to member questions the environmental strategy manager said by 2035 
the aim was that 80% of the energy of the national grid would come from renewable 
sources.  This would be enabled by a number of technological developments such as 
the ability to store energy from wind power to be used as and when it was needed. 
 
A member asked if the county council should enact the Bus Services Act (BSA) and 
force bus operators to upgrade to cleaner emission buses and adhere to a set of 
standards in relation timetables and fares.  The Transport for Norwich manager said 
that there was a three year window to deliver the TCF programme, in this time clean 
diesel bus engines and electric buses would be introduced.  Starting from a position 
of none there would be electric buses in Norwich within three years but it was not 
possible to say how many or on which routes they would operate.  Originally the bid 
had asked for £100m funding from government but due to funding constraints this had 
been downgraded to £55m.  This would still represent more funding than the city had 
ever received to develop and support public transport, walking and cycling. 
 
A voluntary partnership was in place with providers of bus services across the county 
but the fact that it was a voluntary arrangement did not underestimate its importance 
and the fact companies had provided significant private investment evidenced that it 
was working.  The BSA provided extra powers which included the option of significant 
legal interventions, and franchising of networks.  It would be possible to review what 
the BSA offered in future.  The final TCF application which would be ready at the end 
of November 2019 would provide a more comprehensive comment on the use of the 
BSA and the document would be in the public domain the day after the application 
was submitted. 
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The cabinet member for sustainable and inclusive growth pointed out that the TCF 
was managed by Norfolk County Council in partnership with South Norfolk and 
Broadland District Councils and the Local Enterprise Partnership.  There would need 
to be an appetite to adopt the BSA across the partnership. 
 
The chair referred to a deliverable within the application, the cross valley link which 
aimed to provide quicker journeys by cleaner vehicles serving the Norwich Research 
Park, UEA and hospital making use of a route crossing the River Yare and asked if 
this was still the best solution to the problem identified.  The Transport for Norwich 
manager said that this was a work in progress and was included in the programme to 
ensure that if the route proved the best option, it could be included. 
 
In response to a member question the environmental strategy manager said that the 
council’s ROAR power scheme had been marketed proactively using a digital format.   
 
In response to a member question the Transport for Norwich manager said the TCF 
application included the roll out of more 20 mph zones across the city.  The 
environmental strategy manager, in response to a member question on the use of the 
spend to save budget to increase the numbers of insulated homes in the city said that 
all council homes were well insulated, those homes which were not insulated were in 
the private sector.   
 
Councillor Carlo asked if the environmental strategy would bring forward a programme 
of carbon reduction in line with the Paris Agreement on carbon emissions and referred 
to a tool used by the Tyndall Centre to model local authority emissions.  The 
environmental strategy manager said that the Tyndall Centre would be invited to an 
early meeting of CEEEP and that there would be an opportunity to review and 
understand the use of the tool then.  In terms of an adaptation strategy, the UK’s 
climate projections were set ten years ago, a new set of projections UKCP18 had just 
been published and the Norfolk Climate Change Adaption Strategy could now be 
renewed in line with these.   
 
(The item was suspended 17:30 in order to hear the next item as key officers had to 
leave) 
 
5. Airport Masterplan – Call in 
 
(The cabinet member for sustainable and inclusive growth and the director of 
regeneration and development attended for this item.) 
 
The director of regeneration and development responded to the call in and said the 
question which the report asked was; is it better to have an agreed masterplan than 
not.  The purpose of the impact assessment was to act as tool for the cabinet decision 
which was being made, it was the assessment of the cabinet decision and not the 
masterplan itself which was being considered.  There were notable advantages to 
having a masterplan in place as it could be taken account of within planning decisions.  
As the runway to the airport was built before 1940 the airport had extensive permitted 
development rights. 
 
The history of the development of the masterplan was that it was first presented to 
cabinet in September 2017, it was deemed acceptable apart from two areas which 
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required work.  It was considered that it would benefit from a Surface Access Strategy 
(SAS) and that there was a lack of robust evidence to support the decision to use a 
significant proportion of Site 4 for non-aviation purposes.  In summary officers had 
been waiting for the airport to gather the information requested.   
 
The director of regeneration and development noted that if the process commenced 
now after council and cabinet had an acknowledged positon on climate change the 
report would be handled differently.  The council’s corporate plan incorporated a range 
of priorities in terms of the environment, the council’s policy documents recognised 
that environmental factors were to be balanced against other factors such as the 
economy.  In response to the point made in the call in, that the masterplan did not 
provide any data about the potential increase in carbon dioxide emissions resulting 
from the growth envisaged.  The cabinet member for sustainable and inclusive growth 
said that when the airport masterplan was next reviewed the city council could request 
a carbon neutral plan was incorporated into it. 
 
Members discussed the influence the city council had over the airport, it was 
acknowledged that a national and regional response to airports was required.  It was 
noted that the masterplan would be a material document to be considered as part of 
any planning application but it was one of a number of material considerations and 
any application would be looked at on its own merits.  In response to a member 
question the cabinet member for sustainable and inclusive growth said if the 
masterplan was not endorsed by the city council the airport could still develop as it 
wished.  The masterplan was beneficial as it provided a plan on what was hoped to be 
achieved.  It was acknowledged that if looked at afresh, the airport would be asked to 
conduct a review of climate change and to develop a strategy to reduce carbon 
emissions.  There were few statutory powers the city council had as the airport had 
considerable permitted development rights.  It was better to work together and 
encourage the airport to adopt emerging best practice.   
 
Members discussed whether there was evidence to support the idea that if the airport 
closed, footfall would be displaced to Stanstead with a higher impact on carbon 
emissions due to additional travel to the airport.  Members debated the value of the 
airport to the local economy and raised a question over the benefit of jobs which 
impacted negatively on the environment.   
 
Following discussion it was RESOLVED to: 

(1) not refer the matter back to cabinet and allow the decision to stand;  
 

(2) ask cabinet when the airport masterplan is reviewed to consider requesting 
that it incorporate a carbon reduction plan;  
 

(3) consider including as part of the 2040 City Vision work an analysis of the 
wider impact of jobs on the economy when these are in sectors which impact 
adversely on climate change. 

 
6. Mitigating Climate Change 
 
(Members returned to the substantive item) 
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In response to a member question the Transport for Norwich manager said that for 
some schemes for which funding was being applied there were different ways to 
deliver them.  A range of funded options were submitted for these schemes. 
 
Members discussed the use of tree planting to mitigate against air pollution.  Members 
noted that trees planted should be appropriate to the area and the changing climate 
with consideration of drought resistant species.     
 
Councillor Grahame suggested amendments to the draft resolutions agreed at the 
meeting on 19 September.  To add the words ‘and or bike’ to the end of resolution (2) 
and to insert the words ‘and the highways agency’ after the word cabinet at the 
beginning of resolution (6). 
 
RESOLVED to agree the draft recommendations with amendments and to agree an 
additional recommendation in relation to trees: 
 

(1)  Ask cabinet to consider recommending the extension of the monitoring zone 
from Castle Meadow to include St Stephens Street and initially make this a 
minimum Euro 5 standard compliant. 

 
(2)  Ask cabinet to consider extending the preferential rate enjoyed by the council 

to members of staff who may wish to purchase an electric vehicle and or bike. 
 

(3)  Work with county to consider whether it could incorporate standard clauses into 
section 106 agreements to fund school travel plan work. 

 
(4)  Ask the county council as the highways agency to consider developing bespoke 

responses to traffic issues in each area depending on local need. 
 

(5)  Ask cabinet and the highways agency to consider ways of reducing background 
levels of air pollution across the network area; including ensuring that pollution 
is not displaced to areas outside of the city centre and increasing monitoring in 
areas not identified as ‘hotspots’ once appropriate resources have been 
secured; and 

 
(6)  Ask cabinet to explore options on how to reduce single occupancy vehicles 

travelling into the city. 
 
(7) To ask CEEEP to consider conducting a review of Norwich City Council policies 

to ensure appropriate tree planting across the city. 
 

(Councillor Oliver left the meeting at this point) 
 
7. Scrutiny committee work programme 2019-20 
 
Members discussed the work programme and agreed the venue for the meeting on 14 
November 2019 would be The Garage or the Mancroft Advice Project (MAP).  The 
substantive items for the meeting on 12 December 2019 was the LEP and members 
discussed who they would like invited to that meeting. 
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 Following discussion it was RESOLVED to: 
 

1) Ask the scrutiny liaison officer to arrange the venue for the meeting on 14 
November 2019 to be either The Garage or Mancroft Advice Project; and 
 

2) Ask the scrutiny liaison officer to invite the leader of the council and a senior 
officer from the LEP to the meeting on 12 December 2019. 

 
 
8. Norfolk Health and Overview Scrutiny Committee update 
 
The representative Norfolk Health and Overview Scrutiny Committee (NHOSC) 
presented her report. 
 
RESOLVED to note the update. 
 
 
 
CHAIR  
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Item No 6 
REPORT for meeting to be held on Thursday 16 January 

Scrutiny committee work programme 2019-20 

Summary: The purpose of this report is to assist committee members in 
setting the work programme for the rest of the civic year 2019-
20. 

Conclusions: It is proposed that any discussion is agreed as a whole 
committee using  ‘TOPIC’ criteria. This will assist members in 
achieving the goal of an agreed work programme that is met 
by consensus.    

The programme is a standing item at each committee meeting 
and can be adjusted as necessary. 

Recommendation: To: 
1) consider the scrutiny committee work programme 2019-20;

2) note the chair’s response to a letter on a topic submitted by
a member of the public, attached at appendix 1;

3) agree dates for the two select committees to feedback to
the scrutiny committee; and

4) to agree to remove the UBI item from the work programme.

Norwich City Council 

SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
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Report 
 

1. When the scrutiny committee considers which items to include on its 
work programme, it is useful to do so in the context of what the focus is 
for the council over the coming year and to look at how activity aligns to 
the council’s corporate plan. 

 
2. This is so that the scrutiny committee will be able to consider where 

and how it can add value to the work being carried out towards 
achievement of the council’s priorities and ensure that resources are 
being focussed effectively. 

 
3. Although sometimes not possible to achieve, it was previously agreed 

that the committee should agree as few as possible substantive topics 
per meeting. The main reason for this is to ensure that there is enough 
time for the committee to effectively consider the issues and has a fair 
chance of reaching sound, evidence based outcomes. Ideally, one main 
item per meeting would be the aim. 
 

4. Although the future work of the committee has been set up to March 
2020, members will have the opportunity on a monthly basis to revise 
the programme if and when required or due to changing events.  
 

5. Along with this report, members have a copy of the cabinet forward 
agenda for consideration. 

 
6. It is proposed that any discussion is as a whole committee using the 

TOPIC criteria. This will assist members in achieving the goal of an 
agreed work programme that is met by consensus. 
 

7. Members are asked to agree to remove the Universal Basic Income 
(UBI) report from the work programme scheduled for 19 March.  
Members attended a briefing on UBI, on 11 November 2019 during 
Living Wage Week with a guest speaker from the Sheffield UBI pilot 
project.   

 
8. Members are invited to see the response (attached at appendix 1) from 

the chair of scrutiny to a request from a member of the public for 
scrutiny to review the compliance of the design of cycle facilities on 
Rose Lane and Prince of Wales Road with the London Cycle Design 
Standards. 
 

9. The Local Anglia Enterprise Partnership (LEP) are not able to attend 
scrutiny committee on 19 March 2020.  Councillor Alan Waters, Doug 
Field, LEP chair and Chris Starkie, LEP chief executive officer 
confirmed they will be pleased to attend if a mutually convenient date is 
found.  The scrutiny liaison officer attended the scrutiny committee at 
county hall on 17 December when the LEP was the topic.   A list of 
questions directed to the LEP by Norfolk County Council Scrutiny 
committee members was circulated by the scrutiny liaison officer and 
members are reminded that the minutes from that meeting will be 
available on the County Council website.    
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10. Members agreed that the young people and wellbeing topic would be 
re-scheduled prior to March 2020.  The scrutiny liaison officer is 
currently negotiating a date that the Stage 2 venue are host this. 

 
11. Members are asked to agree dates for the report back from select 

committees for the topics below: 
 

• Anti-social behaviour including fly tipping and city council processes. 
• The growth of short term lettings of homes in Norwich with input 

from the Independent Hoteliers Group. 
 

12. The equality information report was scheduled on the scrutiny committee 
agenda for 12 December 2019, this meeting was cancelled due to the 
General Election.  Instead it was agreed that this report will be published 
on eCouncillor when available and a link will be sent to scrutiny members 
inviting questions and queries to be sent to Adam Clark, strategy 
manager. 
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1. Annual work programme planning grid 

Annual work programme planning grid (updated 7 January 2020) 

Date of meeting 
 
Thursday at 16.30 

Item 

2019  
20 June Work programme 

Norwich economic strategy 
18 July Work programme 

Transforming cities fund 
19 September Work programme 

Practical steps to improve air quality in Norwich and climate 
change update  
Report back from NHOSC meeting from 30 May and 25 July 

17 October Work programme 
Climate mitigation and transforming cities fund 
Report back from NHOSC meeting from 5 September 

14 November  
MEETING CANCELLED 

  

12 December 
MEETING CANCELLED 

 

2020  
16 January Work programme* 

Visit from Lorne Green, Police and Crime Commissioner and 
District Senior Police Officer, lines of questions to be tabled in 
advance. CANCELLED BY THE PCC 
Corporate plan and performance framework. 

6 February Work programme 
Pre-scrutiny of the budget 2020/21 
Report back from NHOSC meeting from 23 January 

19 March Work programme 
New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) 
Universal Basic Income (item tbc) 
Annual review of the scrutiny committee 

Notes: 
 
To be rescheduled:  Young people and well-being topic. Dates for Jan/Feb to be canvassed.  
 
To be circulated by e-mail: 

Report back from NHOSC meeting from 10 October 
 

 

Report back from Norfolk Countywide Community Safety 
Partnership Scrutiny sub panel from 28 October 

Done 14/11. 

Report back from NHOSC meeting from 28 November  
 

 

 
 

Equality information report will be published on eCouncillor when available.  A link will be 
circulated to scrutiny members inviting questions and queries to be sent to Adam Clark, strategy 
manager. 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

Page 16 of 60



Democratic services 
City Hall 
St Peter’s Street 
Norwich 
NR2 1NH 

  28 November 2019 Mr R Jennings 

Dear Mr Jennings 

Thank you for your request to scrutiny dated 23 September 2019 regarding the 
continued use of the London Cycle Design Standards (LCDS) for pedalways 
throughout the city.  I have now had the opportunity to consult colleagues in the 
transportation and network team at Norwich City Council and am able to respond as 
follows; 

Back in March 2016 when it was resolved at scrutiny committee that the city council 
would commit to continue to use the LCDS funding for the pedalway programme, it 
was coming directly to the city council from the Department for Transport through the 
City Cycle Ambition grant (CCAG). This is no longer the case. The new cycle facilities 
on Prince of Wales Road have been provided by Norfolk County Council and are 
funded through the Transforming Cities fund. The city council continues to work with 
the county council over the implementation of highway improvements in the city, but 
no longer leads this work.  I understand that regular liaison meetings with the cycle 
campaign (and other groups) during the design and development of the CCAG 
programme were valued, however the question as to whether these meetings should 
be resurrected would be one for the county council. 

Additionally, given the question was asked to the scrutiny committee I did contact the 
county council on your behalf for an explanation of the design process and below is 
the response that I received; 

“The design of the stretch of cycle track along Prince of Wales Road from St Vedast 
Street to Eastbourne Place was originally designed with a 1.5 metre westbound cycle 
lane and a 0.8 metre margin between this and the adjacent parking bays, and in 
accordance with the London Cycle Design Standards. However when the design was 
safety audited concerns were raised around collisions between pedestrians and 
cyclists.  Specifically the 0.8 metre buffer zone was too narrow for use by wheelchair 
users and offered very little margin for error for all pedestrians, increasing the risk of 
strikes from passing cyclists. The recommendation was to increase this pedestrian 
margin to 1.5 metres. As a consequence, the cycle track was moved further south 
with pinch points of 0.7 metres to 0.9 metres where the existing trees are located.  

APPENDIX 1

Page 17 of 60



These cannot be removed and new ones planted further away from the cycle track 
given the numerous underground utilities along Prince of Wales Road. Instead it was 
agreed with the Audit team that the setts around the trees would be kept flush to 
maximise the width available. The edge detail alongside the cycle track was also kept 
flush to allow cyclists to use the full width up to the kerb face (some 3.0 metres)  in 
the knowledge that some pedestrians will inevitably walk within the cycle track, and 
especially given the night time economy. 
 
It is recognised that no further engagement has been held with the Norwich Cycle 
Campaign since a meeting with representatives was held on the 28th November 
2018 to discuss the detail design.  At this meeting the revised plan agreed at the 
NHAC meeting on the 20 September 2018 was discussed. It should be noted that the 
plan shows one of the pinch points to the tree along the stretch of cycle lane.  This 
was not picked up as an issue at the time.   The primary concern was to have a 
clearer route for cyclists through the open space, and this was included in the final 
design.” 
 
The transport team at Norfolk County Council can be contacted via 
Norwich.transport@norfolk.gov.uk if you have any further queries.  
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
  
Councillor James Wright 
Chair of scrutiny 
Norwich City Council 
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FORWARD AGENDA: CABINET and COUNCIL MEETINGS
2019 - 2020

ALLOCATED ITEMS 

Meeting Report Purpose 
Portfolio holder 

+ 
Senior Officer + 
Report author 

Date 
report 
signed 
off by 

Management 
clearance Exempt? 

CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

To award a contract 
for replacement fire 
escape staircases in 
housing stock – 
KEY DECISION 

To seek approval to award a contract for 
replacement fire escape staircases in housing 
stock. 

Cllr Harris 
Bob Cronk 

Bob Cronk NO 

CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

To enter into a 
contract to enable 
the council to accept 
Housing  
Infrastructure Funds 
in relation to Anglia 
Square – KEY 
DECISION 

To enter into a contract with Homes England to 
allow the  
council to accept up to £15m Housing 
Infrastructure Fund (HIF) funding  
to enable the redevelopment of Anglia Square. 

Cllr Waters 
Graham Nelson 

Graham 
Nelson 

NO 

CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

To award a 
contract  value 
addition – 
for  replacement 
kitchens and 
bathrooms in 
housing stock - KEY 
DECISION 

To seek approval to award an additional value to a 
contract for replacement kitchens and bathrooms 
in housing stock 

Cllr Harris  
Bob Cronk  
John Hodson 

Bob Cronk NO 

CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

Greater Norwich 
Local Plan 

To consider the draft regulation 18 consultation 
version of the plan 

Cllr Stonard 
Graham Nelson 
Judith Davison 

Graham 
Nelson 

NO 
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FORWARD AGENDA: CABINET and COUNCIL MEETINGS          
2019 - 2020 
 

ALLOCATED ITEMS 

Meeting Report Purpose 
Portfolio holder 

+ 
Senior Officer + 
Report author 

Date 
report 
signed 
off by 

Management 
clearance Exempt? 

 
CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

Legal services 
agreement- KEY 
DECISION 

To consider entering into a new agreement for 
legal services with nplaw 

   Yes 
(para 3) 

CABINET 
15 JAN 
2020 

Managing Assets 
(Housing) – KEY 
DECISION 

 

To outline the options available for the assets 
future within the housing stock. 

Cllr Harris 
Lee Robson 
Paul Venn 

 Bob Cronk YES 
(Para 3) 

 
COUNCIL 
28 JAN 
DEC 2020 

SEV Policy To consider the SEV Policy Cllr Stutely  
Tony Shearman 

 Bob Cronk NO 

COUNCIL 
28 JAN 
DEC 2020 

Treasury 
Management mid 
year review 2019/20 

To consider the  treasury management mid year 
review 2019/20 
 

Cllr Kendrick 
Karen Watling 
Miriam Adams 

 Karen 
Watling 

NO 

COUNCIL 
28 JAN 
DEC 2020 

Adjustment to the 
HRA Capital 
programme 

To consider an adjustment to the HRA Capital 
programme 

Shaun Flaxman    

 
CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Greater Norwich 
Annual Growth 
Programme 
2020/21– KEY 
DECISION 

To consider the annual growth programme for 
Greater Norwich for 2020/21. 
 

Cllr Stonard 
Graham Nelson 
Gwyn Jones 
 

 Graham 
Nelson 
 

NO 

CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Corporate plan 
2020-21 

To identify any amendments required to the 
corporate priorities and performance framework 
for  2020-2021 

Cllr Alan Waters 
Adam Clark 
 

 Adam Clark 
 

NO 

Page 20 of 60



FORWARD AGENDA: CABINET and COUNCIL MEETINGS          
2019 - 2020 
 

ALLOCATED ITEMS 

Meeting Report Purpose 
Portfolio holder 

+ 
Senior Officer + 
Report author 

Date 
report 
signed 
off by 

Management 
clearance Exempt? 

 
CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Equalities 
Information Report 
2020 

To note the Equalities Information Report 2020  Cllr Karen Davis 
Adam Clark 

 Adam Clark 
 

NO 

CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Scrutiny committee 
recommendations  

To consider recommendations from Scrutiny 
committee 

Cllr Kendrick 
Adam Clark 

 Adam Clark NO 

CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Revenue and capital 
budget monitoring 
2019/20 – Period 9 

To update Cabinet on the forecast financial 
position of the council as at 31st December 2019. 
 

Cllr Kendrick 
Karen Watling 

 Karen 
Watling 

NO 

CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Budgets, Medium 
Term Financial 
Strategy, HRA 
Business Plan, 
Capital Strategy & 
Treasury 
Management 
Strategy 2020/21 

To propose for approval the 2020/21 budgets, 
medium term financial strategy and capital 
programme, along with capital strategy and 
treasury management strategy 

Cllr Kendrick 
Karen Watling 

 Karen 
Watling 

NO 

CABINET 
12 FEB 
2020 

Council tax 
reduction scheme 
2020/21 

To consider and recommend to council a council 
tax reduction scheme for 2020/21. 

Cllr Davis 
 

 Karen 
Watling 

NO 

CABINET 
12-02-20 

To award a contract 
for the replacement 
of Norwich city hall’s 
space heating plant 
and controls - KEY 
DECISION 

To seek delegated approval to award for the 
replacement of Norwich city hall’s space heating 
plant and controls. 

Cllr Kendrick 
Andy Watt 
Neil Watts / 
Brad Greeves 

 
Andy Watt  NO 
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FORWARD AGENDA: CABINET and COUNCIL MEETINGS          
2019 - 2020 
 

ALLOCATED ITEMS 

Meeting Report Purpose 
Portfolio holder 

+ 
Senior Officer + 
Report author 

Date 
report 
signed 
off by 

Management 
clearance Exempt? 

 
COUNCIL
FEB 2020 

The council’s 
2020/21 budget and 
medium term 
financial strategy 
 

To consider and approve the 2020/21 budgets, 
medium term financial strategy and capital 
programme, along with capital strategy and 
treasury management strategy 

Cllr Kendrick 
 

  NO 

COUNCIL
FEB 2020 

Council tax 
reduction scheme 

2020/21 

To consider and approve a council tax reduction 
scheme for 2020/21 

Cllr Davis 
 

  NO 

COUNCIL
FEB 2020 

Corporate plan 
2020-21 

To identify any amendments required to the 
corporate priorities and performance framework 
for  2020-2021 

Cllr Alan Waters 
Adam Clark 
 

 Adam Clark 
 

NO 

 
CABINET 
11 
MARCH 
2020 

Quarter 3 
2019/20  quarterly 
performance report 
 

To report progress against the delivery of the 
corporate plan priorities and key performance 
measures for quarter 3 of 2019/20 

Cllr Waters 
Adam Clark 

 Adam Clark NO 

CABINET 
11 
MARCH 
2020 

Environmental 
Strategy 

To consider the Environmental Strategy Cllr Maguire 
Richard Willson 
Graham Nelson 

 Graham 
Nelson 

NO 

CABINET 
11 
MARCH 
2020 

Update on potential 
development sites. 
 

To seek approval for the next steps on potential 
development sites 

Cllr Stonard 
Graham Nelson 
Gwyn Jones 

 Graham 
Nelson 

NO 
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FORWARD AGENDA: CABINET and COUNCIL MEETINGS          
2019 - 2020 
 

ALLOCATED ITEMS 

Meeting Report Purpose 
Portfolio holder 

+ 
Senior Officer + 
Report author 

Date 
report 
signed 
off by 

Management 
clearance Exempt? 

 
CABINET 
JUNE 
2020 

Quarter 4 
2019/20  quarterly 
performance report 
 

To report progress against the delivery of the 
corporate plan priorities and key performance 
measures for quarter 4 of 2019/20 

Cllr Waters 
Adam Clark 

 Adam Clark NO 

CABINET 
JUNE 
2020 

Revenue and capital 
budget monitoring 
2019/20 – final 
outturn 

To update on the revenue and capital outturns for 
the year 2019/20; the consequent General Fund 
and Housing Revenue Account balances; and to 
seek approval to delegate to officers the approval 
of carry-forward unspent capital budgets into the 
2020/21 capital programme. 

Cllr Kendrick 
 

  NO 
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Norwich City Council 

SCRUTINY COMMITTEE    
ITEM 7

16 January 2020 

Corporate Plan 2020-21 

Summary: The corporate plan acts as the overarching policy framework for 
the council. Scrutiny committee have a key role in recommending 
any changes for cabinet to consider. 2020-21 is the second year 
of the agreed corporate plan 2019-2022 as agreed by council in 
February 2019.   

Conclusions: No significant changes to the vision, mission or priorities are 
required. The performance framework should be reviewed once 
a full year of data has been reported. 

Recommendation: To recommend any changes to the corporate plan vision,
mission and priorities for 2020-21 for cabinet to consider. 

To recommend a review of the performance framework after the 
end of the financial year. 

Contact Officer: Adam Clark, Strategy Manager 
Phone: 01603 212273 
Email:  adamclark@norwich.gov.uk 
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Background 

1. The council’s constitution states that:

“Each year a draft corporate plan will be prepared setting out the overall strategic
direction of the council including its vision, priorities and values. The plan guides
everything the council will do for the city and its residents and visitors for the
period. It, therefore, acts as the overarching policy framework of the council.

The draft corporate plan is drawn up in line with the council’s medium term
financial strategy and in parallel to the development of the budget for the period
to ensure the necessary resources are in place for its delivery.

The draft corporate plan will be subject to discussion with the scrutiny committee,
before being submitted, along with the comments and recommendations of the
scrutiny committee, to the cabinet for agreement. Cabinet will then present the
draft corporate plan to full council along with the draft budget for the coming
year.”

2. The council’s current corporate plan was adopted at a meeting of full council on
26 February 2019. It covers the period 2019-2022. It was developed with
reference to the Norwich 2040 City Vision, which provides a shared set of
aspirations for residents and stakeholders in the city to work towards collectively.
The full details of the city vision and how it was developed can be found on the
city council website.

3. The corporate plan contains the vision, mission and priorities which taken
together lay out what the council seeks to achieve. The vision and mission
statements are as follows:

a) The corporate vision – To make Norwich a fine city for all

b) The corporate mission – To put people and the city first

4. The corporate priorities are as follows:

a) People living well

b) Great neighbourhoods, local environment and housing

c) Inclusive economy

5. In addition, in order to deliver the corporate vision, mission and priorities, the plan
lays out that the city council must pursue an objective of remaining ‘a healthy
organisation’.

Performance Framework 

6. In order to provide further clarity and articulation, a performance framework
provides the detail of what this means and how it is measured. This performance
framework sets out a series of outcomes that further break down the corporate
priorities and ‘healthy organisation’ objective.
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7. Each of these outcomes cannot be achieved exclusively through city council
activity, although all can be impacted on by the city council, whether through
delivering services, enabling others to act or influencing wider activity in the city.

8. The individual performance measures that underpin each outcome therefore
speak to both these aspects, with 55 ‘outcome measures’ that indicate how well
that outcome is being achieved and 49 ‘output measures’ that measure the
quantity or quality of the council’s contribution to achieving that outcome.

9. Some of the measures are collected and reported on a quarterly basis, others on
an annual basis. Many of the outcome measures are externally sourced data,
including some that have a ‘time-lag’. The outcome measures within the
performance framework do not include targets.

10. Two quarter’s worth of data has now been collected under this performance
framework, quarters 1 and 2, 2019-20, with the latest quarter reported to the
cabinet meeting on 18 December 2019. This is appended to this report.

11. Of the ‘output measures’ reported that measure the council’s own performance
for quarter 2, where data is reported quarterly (34 out of 49 measures), 53% were
above target, 28% were slightly below target and 25% were off target. As a
comparison, at the end of the last corporate plan year (2018-19) using the
previous performance framework, 69% of measures were above target, 10%
were slightly below target and 21% were off target. This disparity is partly due to
many of the measures for 2019-20 being new, meaning that targets were
developed without an existing baseline for comparison.

Reviewing the plan 

12. The corporate plan covers the period 2019-2022. The vision, mission and
priorities remain relevant and in line with the Norwich 2040 vision, despite a
changing landscape and emerging risks and opportunities. It is therefore
recommended that the corporate plan vision, mission and priorities remain the
same for 2020-21, although this is for the cabinet to discuss in the light of
comments from the scrutiny committee and is subject to agreement by council.

13. Although the new performance framework has been in place since the beginning
of the financial year, there is a lag in reporting it so the full year’s data will not be
available until after the end of this financial year. This, combined with the fact that
there will be an internal audit of KPIs undertaken by the end of the current
financial year, suggests that reviewing the performance framework may be best
undertaken after the end of the financial year.

14. The review should consider a number of questions:

a) Are the outcomes the correct ones to articulate the corporate priorities?

b) Do the suite of outcome measures taken together indicate how well the
outcomes are being achieved in the city?

Page 27 of 60



c) Is the relationship between the output measures and the outcomes clear and
logical?

d) Should individual measures be removed or modified, for example due to lack
of data or insufficient robustness?

e) Should individual targets be modified based on the baseline of 2019-20?

f) Are there any new measures that should be added?

15. Given that the Highways Agency and attendant responsibilities are transferring to
Norfolk County Council with effect from 1 April 2020, output measures that relate
to this should be removed from the performance framework from 2020-2021.

16. Scrutiny Committee members are therefore asked to consider whether there are
any changes to the corporate vision, mission and priorities that it wishes to
recommend to cabinet, and that a review of the performance framework be
undertaken after the end of the financial year, in the light of a full year’s data and
taking into account recommendations from the internal audit of KPIs.
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Introduction from the leader of the council, 
Alan Waters 
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Corporate priority: people living well
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The city council’s Corporate Plan  
is a description of the council’s 
priorities over the next three years. 
Each year there are adjustments  
to the plan to take account of 
changes at a local and national level. 
The budget that is debated and 
passed each February, alongside  
the Corporate Plan, provides the 
resources to deliver the council’s 
political objectives. 

For 2019-20 there is a step-change. 
The report describes an entirely 
new Corporate Plan – and one 
shaped to respond to the most 
uncertain period in our history  
and our city’s history since the  
end of the Second World War. 

There are a number of different 
factors at play. The first is the 
unresolved issue of how (or 
whether) we exit the European 
Union, and on what terms.  
The second, the impact on the 
council’s budget following a  
decade of continuous cuts in  

central government funding (well 
over 40 per cent since 2010) with  
a lack of clarity about whether this 
funding trajectory will change or  
be reversed. The third – longer 
term changes that are moving  
more rapidly than anticipated  
to confront us in the next two 
decades, among which are climate 
change, automation, demographic 
shifts and galloping inequality. 

Given that context, and despite the 
uncertainty, this corporate plan has 
to be clear about what it wants to 
achieve and how that will be done.  

Faced with deep cuts in  
resources and the complexity  
of the issues we face as a city,  
the council embarked on its most 
comprehensive public consultation 
ever, asking communities across  
the city about their vision of 
Norwich. The short answer is that 
residents are proud of their city but 
not its inequalities – among which 
are low pay, lack of affordable 

housing, increasing rough sleeping 
and a powerful sense of insecurity. 

Following two successful 
conferences about Norwich’s  
2040 vision, the city council has 
reshaped its key priorities around 
three themes: 
1.  Great neighbourhoods, housing

and environment,
2.  Inclusive economy,
3.  People living well.

In delivering these priorities we will 
not only be smart about how we 
use our resources, but also how we 
maximise resources when working 
with other partners to make 
Norwich a great city for everyone. 
The Corporate Plan lays out that 
ambition and shows how a strong 
democratic council, working 
collaboratively across Norwich,  
can deliver (and advocate for) the 
policies and resources that all its 
citizens need to live a good life 
within the framework of a strong, 
creative and vibrant city.

Introduction
by Councillor Alan Waters,  
Leader of Norwich City Council

“... citizens need to 
live a good life within 
the framework of a 
strong, creative and 
vibrant city.”

03
Page 39 of 60



The 2040 Norwich City Vision  
is rooted in the views of everyone 
in it, as well as those who visit it. 
Following significant engagement 
conducted over eight months by 
independent research company, 
Ignite, feedback reflects what we 
know Norwich to be: a vibrant 
growing city with social, economic 
and cultural strengths, offering a 
variety of experiences, which truly 
make it a unique destination city  
to live, learn, work and visit. 

Jointly developing our city vision and 
sharing its ownership provides real 
direction for our journey to 2040, 
enabling the city to build on its 
strengths, tackle the challenges and 
maximise opportunities over the 
coming months and years, making 
Norwich a world-class city. It also 
provides us with an insight into 

what role the city council can play in 
achieving that vision, which informs 
this corporate plan. 

The key strengths and challenges 
for Norwich that were identified by 
the consultation were as follows:

This has given us a platform to 
develop the following themes  
for Norwich 2040 to be:

1.  A creative city
2.  A liveable city
3.  A fair city
4.  A connected city
5.  A dynamic city

The remainder of this document 
sets out how the city council 
proposes to play its part in 
delivering this shared vision.

The city of Norwich, like many others, is at a pivotal 
point in time. Over the last 12 months the city council 
has worked together with businesses, local authorities, 
young people, the voluntary sector, and community 
groups to develop a bold and ambitious vision, a clear 
long-term statement of what we want the future of 
Norwich to be, and things we can do together to get there. 

Norwich 2040

1.
Overall context - 

STRENGTHS
Safe • Good place to make 

a life • Friendly with a 
strong sense of community 
• Diversity • Events • Arts

and culture • Retail and
food scene • Rich history

but forward looking • Parks 
and open spaces • 

Sustainability • Universities 
and research parks

CHALLENGES
Inequality and lack of social 

mobility • Street homelessness 
and substance misuse • Traffic 

• Mixed, high quality,
affordable housing • Secondary 
and vocational education and 
lifelong learning • Local jobs 

and economic growth • Social 
isolation • Diversity not seen 

as universally positive

04
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Setting out our mission
Norwich City Council is at the 
heart of the city of Norwich.

We work creatively, flexibly and in 
partnership with others to create  
a city of which we can all be proud.

We provide good services to our 
residents, visitors and businesses, 
whilst enabling people to help 
themselves and ensuring that those 
who need extra help can access it.

We aim to be financially self-
sufficient to ensure the sustainability 
of our services.

Characteristics of 
the council
Our characteristics mean that we:

1.  Understand our city and our
customers, recognising the
interconnected nature of the
objectives we are seeking to achieve.

2.  Take decisions based on a full
understanding of the evidence
and risks

3.  Build relationships proactively
and work collaboratively
internally and externally and
leverage resource where possible
to deliver the best outcomes

4.  Are agile and adaptable, to
enable us to adjust our resources
to deliver our priorities

5.  Adopt commercial approaches
where appropriate

6.  Value and trust our staff
and our partners and respect
PACE (Pride, Accountability,
Collaboration, Excellence) values.

Putting the characteristics 
into practice  
Change is likely to be a constant  
in the future, so putting this vision 
into practice will require us to 
create an organisation which is not 
rigid, but which is adaptable and  
can respond to change. This will  
all require changes to our culture 
and skills, internal infrastructure  
and relationships with partners  
and citizens which need to be 
clearly articulated and shared  
across the organisation. 

Vision: make Norwich a fine city for all. 
Mission: put people and the city first.

Corporate vision, mission and values 
Overall context - 
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FINANCIAL PICTURE - 
General fund

£57m
income

£57m
expenditure

£10.2m

£57.2m
income

£67.4m
expenditure

2019-20 2023-24 
without taking action

Govt grants £2.7m

Fees, charges and 
rental income £27.6m

Other £10m
Council 
tax £10m

Business 
rates £6.7m

Neighbourhood 
services £5.1m

All other 
services and 
pressures 
£26.8m

Citywide services, such as waste 
collection and recycling £13.4m

City development 
such as transport and 
regeneration £11.7m

Govt grants £1.7m

Fees, charges and 
rental income £29.2m

Other £9.1m
Council 
tax £11.1m

Business 
rates £6.1m

Neighbourhood 
services £5.6m

All other 
services and 
pressures 
£34.35m

Citywide services, such as waste 
collection and recycling £14.7m

City development 
such as transport and 
regeneration £12.75m

We are planning to close this 
gap by:
•  Increasing our income from

commercial property and
other sources

•  Increasing the efficiency of
our IT and services

•  Supporting people to self-
serve where they can

•  Bringing some of our external
contracts back into the council

2023-24 
budget gap

Funding sources Inflation

Local government funding has 
changed significantly over recent 
years and will continue to change. 
This has seen a decrease in our grant 
from central government, making  
us more reliant on council tax and 
business rates and generating our 
own income through fees, charges 
and returns from investments and 
commercial property.

Each year, the amount of money 
we have to spend to supply  
the same level of services  
to the city goes up by  
£1m due to  
inflation.

£1m
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FINANCIAL PICTURE -  
Housing Revenue Account

special services management 
(including employee costs, £4.69m

2019/20 HRA gross 
expenditure budget 

£67.45m

repairs and maintenance to 
council homes £13.60m

contribution to HRA 
reserves, £2.18m

2019/20 HRA gross 
income budget 

£67.45m

miscellaneous 
income, £0.08minterest recieved, 

£0.10m
amenities shared by 
whole community, 
£0.45m

financing items, 
£0.02m

service charges, £7.93m

garage and other property  
rents, £2.37m

dwelling rents, 
£56.50m

general management 
(including employee 
costs), £12.69m

depreciation and financing 
costs, £22.03m

provision for bad 
debts, £0.17m

funding of the 
capital programme, 
£6.01m

rents, rates and other 
property costs, £6.07m
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Our values
1. Pride
2. Accountability
3. Collaboration
4. Excellence

Our three corporate 
priorities
Our corporate priorities are the 
outcomes that we want to see in 
Norwich. They steer everything we 
do, whether that be the services  
we deliver, other agencies’ activities 
that we enable or the wider 
landscape that we influence. Even 
our corporate services, such as IT, 
HR and finance should support us  
to achieve these priorities. We use 
these to inform and align our 

strategies, policies and plans,  
so employees know how their 
role supports these priorities. 

A more detailed explanation of 
these priorities and how we seek  
to achieve them can be found in the 
strategy sections on the following 
pages. This is not an exhaustive list 
of everything we do, as there are 
core services that constitute our 
‘business as usual’ which are not 
necessarily specifically mentioned  
in the following section.

“ ... employees 
know how their 
role supports 
these priorities”

Priorities

People 
living well

Great 
neighbourhoods, 
housing and 

environment

 Inclusive 
economy

Visio
n and mission

Enabling others

Inf uencing

Deliv
er

in
g 

se
rv

ic
es
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Our vision for this 
priority
Norwich is a city in which many 
people enjoy a good quality of  
life and is a social and cultural hub 
for the entire county. We want 
Norwich to continue to be a city 
which supports wellbeing, and one 
in which people enjoy living and 
working as well as visiting. This will 
entail playing our part in addressing 
the very real inequalities between 
the most and least deprived 
residents of the city. 

How this will this be 
achieved
Working with our partners, we will:

1.  Support people in Norwich  
to feel safe and welcomed.

2.  Provide means for people to lead 
healthy, connected, fulfilling lives, 
particularly those who are most 
vulnerable.

3.  Ensure there is a range of cultural, 
leisure and social opportunities 
and activities for all.

4.  Tackle homelessness and  
rough sleeping.

What will the city 
council do?
Support those who visit, study,  
live and work in Norwich to feel 
safe and welcomed.

1.  The city council has a range of 
roles in achieving this outcome. 
We will continue to deliver core 
services that help keep people 
safe, including community safety 
activities, safeguarding vulnerable 
people and providing CCTV.

2.  We will also continue to play  
an active role in key local 
partnerships around safety,  
such as the community safety 
partnership and working with  
our police colleagues and other 
partners to tackle anti-social 
behaviour and organised  
crime such as ‘County Lines’, 
particularly where this occurs  

in our housing stock. We 
acknowledge that we are not 
always best placed to have the 
relationships with those most  
at risk, so where necessary we  
will commission or co-produce 
solutions with others where  
this is relevant, with the 
voluntary, community and  
social enterprise sector. 

3.  We will celebrate and reflect 
Norwich’s tradition of embracing 
diversity, whether that is through 
our ongoing support of Pride or 
tackling hate crime. We will also 
work with the county council  
to ensure the public realm is 
accessible to all – we cannot 
guarantee universal accessibility 
but our commitment is to maintain 
meaningful dialogue with those 
who are most likely to be affected 
and work with them to implement 
an accessibility charter. 

People living well 

2.
Priority - 
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Provide means for people to  
lead healthy, connected, fulfilling 
lives, particularly those who are 
most vulnerable.

1.  As a district council our services
have a key role in addressing the
wider determinants of health,
which are the all the things that
help people to live healthily, such
as having enough money to live
on, good housing and being
connected to family and friends.
So, even though we care about
health and social care services,
we are not the ones to ensure
that they are working locally.
What we will do is to work with
colleagues in the health sector
through our Healthy Norwich
partnership and ensure that our
assets such as housing, parks and
open spaces support people to
be active and well. Ultimately,
we want to see a reduction in
the life expectancy gap between
residents in the least and most
deprived areas of the city,
which will be supported through
embedding health and wellbeing
outcomes in all our policies.

2.  We will ensure our frontline
services are linked into wider
health and wellbeing services. For
example we will continue to build 
on existing social prescribing 
initiatives and early help 
arrangements that ensure that 
people reach the support they 
need more efficiently and before 
they reach crisis point. To achieve 
this, we will improve our use of 
our own and partners’ evidence 

to identify when people may 
need some additional support. 

3.  We will streamline and
modernise our systems in order
to enable self-serve for our
customers accessing council
services and will support people
to develop the knowledge, skills
and confidence to manage their
lives online through our digital
inclusion work. We will continue
to provide access to services by
telephone and by appointment
for those who cannot go online,
and for vulnerable customers
with more complex
needs.  We will 
combine this universal 
approach of self-
service by default 
with dedicated 
resource for those 
who are particularly 
vulnerable, such as 
our specialist support 
unit’s work with tenant 
households. We will do this by 
building on the lessons learnt 
from our targeted approach to 
reducing inequalities, informed 
by data and evidence including 
our own, partners’ and national 
information. This approach will 

not only inform the way 
that we apportion resource 
but we will also share this 
evidence with partners to 
help shape their delivery. 

4.  We are committed to tackling
poverty in the city, through
addressing the drivers of poverty
rather than simply stepping in
when people have crisis. As
Universal Credit continues to
roll-out, we will ensure that
residents have access to benefits,
money and budgeting support
with our own advisers and
through commissioning services
from others. We will also make
sure our processing of benefits is
efficient, accessible, automated
and fair, and that our council

tax reduction  
scheme reflects  
our commitment to 
supporting vulnerable 
people such as care 
leavers and people 
experiencing domestic 
abuse. We will have a 
firm but fair approach  
to collecting income 
and debt from residents, 

tenants and businesses which is 
transparent and joined-up so that 
people have the best opportunity 
to pay what they owe, whilst 
taking proportionate legal remedy 
where they choose not to. 

5.  Food poverty is on the rise, both
as a short-term crisis that drives
people towards emergency
provision, as well as a longer-
term absence of a nutritious diet.
The causes are complex and

“ Ultimately we want to 
see a reduction in the 
life expectancy gap”

“ We are 
commited 
to tackling 
poverty in 
the city.”
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cover access to and affordability 
of food, elements of knowledge, 
skills and social norms, which 
require multi-faceted responses 
so we will work with the 
incipient Norwich food network 
to pilot and develop responses 
that address the drivers of food 
poverty locally.

6.  We will build on
progress made 
over recent years 
in tackling fuel 
poverty in the city, 
which has financial 
and health 
benefits. A major component of 
this is to support residents to 
reduce their utility costs through 
switch and save, our white label 
energy project and works to 
improve the energy efficiency of 
the council’s own housing stock.

Ensure there is a range of cultural, 
leisure and social opportunities and 
activities which are accessible to all.

1.  Residents and visitors value the
extensive range of cultural and
social opportunities that Norwich

provides, from large-
scale events such as 
the Lord Mayor’s 
Celebration, Pride  
and the Spooky  
City celebrations for 
Halloween to smaller, local 
events in parks and communities. 

We want these to 
continue and will work 
to secure support and 
investment from other 
sources, such as the 
Business Improvement 
District and local 
businesses.

2.  Norwich is a hotbed of creativity
and culture and our role in
some arenas is simply to enable
that to continue, through core
services such as licensing and
discretionary funding for arts and
cultural activity of all scales. Our
challenge to those delivering
these is to find ways in which
these can be as inclusive and
accessible and to ensure that the
opportunities are truly universal
and reflect issues of low social
mobility. We cannot guarantee
that we will be able to provide
the same amount of direct
funding forever but we will
continue to support the creative
sector to source investment from
key national funders.

3.  We know that ‘things to do’
in the city such as leisure and
cultural events brings vibrancy,
employment and people to
the city, so we will focus our
activities where there is likely
to be an opportunity to enhance
economic and social benefit.

4.  As well as supporting people’s
physical health, physical activity
of all sorts also contributes
to wider wellbeing. We will
continue to provide mechanisms
for residents to access a range
of activities, through direct
provision and contracting of
leisure facilities, and working
with key partners, such as Active
Norfolk to bring investment
and to connect communities to
diverse activities. As with the
cultural offer in the city, we
would like this to support wider
social aims, such as community
cohesion, employability and
combatting social isolation.

5.  Ultimately, we think our
residents and tenants are best
placed to decide what activities
they want to see in their
community. Our role is primarily
to help them access tools, skills
and resources to enable them
to realise these, such as access
to space or equipment and
opportunities to market their
activities. Although we may
provide small pots of funding

“ Norwich is 
a hotbed  
of creativity 
and culture”

“ ...our residents 
and tenants are 
best placed to 
decide what 
activities they 
want to see in 
their community.”
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to initiate new activities, we  
will not provide ongoing funding, 
but instead look to enable 
organisations to access external 
funding. We will continue to 
support sharing economy 
initiatives such as our ‘Active 
Hours’ community currency  
and our ‘stuff hubs’.

Tackle rough sleeping and 
homelessness

1.  Addressing the supply of 
affordable housing in the city  
is central to tackling issues of 
homelessness in the long-term, 
but other 
measures are 
required to 
resolve the  
recent rise in 
rough sleeping 
and homelessness  
in Norwich. 
Homelessness can 
often be a symptom of wider 
issues such as mental illness,  
drug and alcohol misuse or a 
history of offending made worse 
by reductions in housing support. 
First and foremost we have a 
legal responsibility to assess 
people who present as homeless 
or at risk and to develop an 
appropriate way forward to 
prevent their being homeless.  
We will continue our proactive 
approach to delivering this duty, 
including the extended duties 
under the Homelessness 
Reduction Act. 

2.  However, this alone is not 
sufficient to tackle the 
complexities of rough sleeping 
and homelessness. So we will 
continue our collaborative work 
with public and other sector 
partners and commission 
services, jointly where possible, 
to address these. We will be 
implementing a ‘Housing First’ 
model that seeks to stabilise 
people in accommodation with 
wrap around support as a basis 
for addressing wider needs, 
whether they be mental health, 
substance misuse or social 
welfare needs. We will continue 

to use our resources 
to leverage funding 
for appropriate 
support so that we 
enable a systematic 
approach to 
homelessness rather 
than simply tackling 
the visible 

manifestations of this. 
3.  It is evidenced that people who 

are sleeping rough in the city do 
not always lack accommodation, 
so we need to maintain a focus 
on addressing wider issues, and 
we will continue to collaborate 

with health colleagues around 
these, particularly where we have 
a dual responsibility as a landlord. 

4.  We will also collaborate with 
neighbouring councils to ensure 
that while Norwich is a centre 
for services, it does not attract 
more vulnerable people and  
we will not simply plug gaps  
in services such as supporting 
people that have been cut by 
other bodies.

“ Homelessness 
can often be 
a symptom of 
wider issues”

“ we will contiune 
our collaborative 
work with public 
and other sector 
partners”
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Great neighbourhoods, 
housing and environment 

3.
Priority - 

Our vision for this 
priority
As a district council, much of what 
we do focuses on ‘place’ – the 
physical fabric that makes Norwich 
what it is, whether it be housing, 
green spaces, our approach to 
urban planning or keeping the city 
clean and resilient in the face of  
a changing climate and adverse 
weather. We aspire to be good 
stewards of the city, maintaining  
the character that makes Norwich  
a unique place, whilst taking 
opportunities to regenerate and 
develop the city to enhance it and 
support thriving communities.

How this will this be 
achieved
Working with our partners, we will:

1.  Maintain a clean and sustainable 
city with a good local 
environment that people value

2.  Ensure our services mitigate 
against any adverse effects of 

climate change and are efficient 
to reduce carbon emissions

3.  Build and maintain a range of 
affordable and social housing 

4.  Improve the quality and safety  
of private sector housing

5.  Continue sensitive regeneration 
of the city that retains its unique 
character and meets local needs

What will the city 
council do?
Maintain a clean and sustainable 
city with a good local environment 
that people value.
 
1.  The way we deal with waste as  

a system has huge environmental 
and economic impacts, as well  
as keeping the city clean, safe  
and pleasant for everyone. 
We will work with the Norfolk 
Waste Partnership to continue  
to decrease residual waste,  
with a particular focus on 
working with residents to 
increase recycling and food  
waste collection. 

2.  We will also address the pockets 
of significant air pollution in the 
city. This will include encouraging 
a move from conventional motor 
vehicle usage, increasing the 
ease, safety and appeal of public 
transport, walking and cycling 
and improved transport 
management and enforcement 
making use of investment 
opportunities such as 
Transforming Cities. 

3.  Steps will be taken to reduce 
emissions from motor vehicles. 
This will include promoting our 
‘engine idling’ policy aimed at 
encouraging drivers to switch  
off engines when stationary and 
supporting the ‘Car Free Day’  
for Norwich.

4.  We will try to reduce fine air 
pollution from local sources 
based on better understanding  
of the sources of this and where 
practicable to do so.

5.  We will work with residents  
and tenants to keep our 
neighbourhoods and estates clean 
and tidy to encourage pride in 
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communities and discourage 
antisocial behaviour and crime. 
As well as managing our waste 
and recycling contracts, we will 
continue to support local groups 
who wish to take an active part in 
the protection and enhancement 
of their local area, through taking 
an enabling approach.  

6.  We still have a significant amount 
of green space under our own 
management, and we will develop 
an action plan through which we 
can retain this for residents and 
visitors within our financial 
constraints, while optimising 
access and environmental 
outcomes, such as biodiversity. 
This includes looking after and 
enhancing the abundance of trees 
which people so enjoy.

Ensure our services mitigate against 
any adverse effects of climate 
change and are efficient to reduce 
carbon emissions.

1.  We have a long-term 
environmental strategy which sets 
out our ambition that the needs of 
today’s citizens can be met without 
compromising the ability of 
future citizens to meet their own 
needs. This means the city will 
continue to work on reducing its 
own carbon emissions whilst 
engaging with our communities to 
help them make more sustainable 
lifestyle choice, such as recycling 
more, wasting less food, 
travelling on foot or by bicycle, 
improving energy efficiency or 

taking up renewable energy. 
2.  We will also work to increase  

and improve the electric vehicle 
charging provision in the city as 
well as supporting organisations 
that provide alternatives to  
car ownership. 

3.  We will ensure our services are 
planned with an awareness of the 
latest UK climate impact 
projections to ensure they adapt 
as necessary to the effects of 
climate change and will set up a 
climate emergency and 
environment executive panel to 
oversee this work.

Build and maintain a 
range of good quality 
affordable and social 
housing.

4.  We are the largest 
provider of social 
housing in the city 
and ensuring that 
our own housing  
is safe, well-
maintained and that 
our tenants have 
the level of support that is 
appropriate to their needs is the 
biggest contribution we can make 
to addressing housing need in the 
city. We will take a risk-based 
approach, informed by evidence, 
to ensure that we are 
proportionate in our approach; 
this means that for many tenants, 
they are able to live happy 
independent lives, whereas 
others will be offered a range of 
support to ensure that they and 
their neighbours enjoy a healthy 
tenancy. We will also develop a 
longer-term plan for the 
maintenance and regeneration of 
our own housing and estates that 
explores how these assets can 

address persistent deprivation  
in the city. 

5.  We need to address the shortage 
of housing in the city and this will 
partly be through the city council 
owned, Norwich Regeneration 
Company, which builds both 
affordable and private sector 
housing, and via other partners 
such as housing associations.  
To do this the council will  
focus activity on land it owns to 
regenerate areas more generally, 
although it may purchase 
additional land where required.

6.  We need to strike a balance 
between numbers of 
houses, affordability, 
and quality. Where 
there is a tension 
between these 
factors, we will always 
try to optimise the 
numbers of affordable 
houses whilestill 
ensuring that they are 
of a good 
environmental 
standard. In tandem 
with this, we will 

explore innovative construction 
methods. 

7.  As well as committing our own 
resource to building affordable 
housing we will work with our 
neighbouring councils to prepare 
and implement the Greater 
Norwich Local Plan maximising 
the delivery of housing that 
meets the needs of the people  
of Norwich and especially the 
delivery of affordable housing, 
where possible within the 
constraints of national  
planning policy and viability 
considerations.

8.  We will keep our evidence base 
on housing needs up to date to 
inform decisions on an 

“ We need to 
strike a 
balance 
between 
numbers of 
houses, 
affordability, 
and quality.”
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appropriate housing mix in  
the city. We will seek to meet 
identified needs through a range 
of mechanisms including building 
specialist housing (for example 
for older people) or influencing 
developers to deliver specific 
accommodation (for example  
for students). 

Improve the quality and safety  
of private sector housing

1.  Private sector rental has become 
an increasingly prevalent part of 
the housing mix in the city and is 
also now the fastest rising source 
of statutory homelessness.This 
means that some of the most 
vulnerable households in the  
city are in private sector rental 
properties. We will continue  
to deliver our statutory duties 
including the extended licencing 
of Homes of Multiple Occupation 
(HMOs), and will explore 
discretionary licencing where 
evidence indicates specific issues 
that need addressing. Ultimately, 
where necessary we will continue 
to take enforcement action 
against landlords who have  
unsafe and unhealthy properties.

2.  We will also seek ways to 
incentivise private landlords and 
owner-occupiers to go beyond 
this bare minimum and make 
sure that their properties are of 
good quality. This will includes 
schemes like Cosy City which 
provides grants to improve 
insulation and address fuel poverty 
and our disabled facilities grants.

3.  As a private landlord, Norwich 
Regeneration Company aims to 
be an exemplar of good practice. 
As well as benefitting those tenants 
directly, we hope that by so doing, 
this will influence other private 

landlords to follow this example 
in order to compete effectively.

4.  With the advent of Universal 
Credit there is a risk that private 
landlords will withdraw from  
the market so we need to work 
with landlords’ associations and 
the Department for Work and 
Pensions (DWP) to mitigate this 
risk, by ensuring landlords know 
where their tenants can get 
support to manage their Universal 
Credit claim, to budget effectively 
and increase their income.

Continue sensitive regeneration  
of the city that retains its unique 
character and meets local needs

1.  We will work with landowners 
and developers to bring forward 
development in the city in 
accordance with our adopted 
development plan.

2.  Norwich has a significant number 
of derelict and underused 
brownfield sites which are in 
need of redevelopment if the 
potential of Norwich is to be 
maximised. We will continue to 
work with willing and realistic 
owners and developers to make 
this happen but will also consider 
use the use of our statutory 
powers where funding allows  
to ensure that development is 
brought forward on stalled sites.

3.  We will work with Homes England 
and other partners to seek to 
maximise funding for infrastructure 
and other constraints that may 
prevent the regeneration of sites.   

4.  We will continue to promote  
high standards of design on all 
development requiring extensive 
engagement with the public and 
design review in relation to major 
redevelopments.

5.  We will improve the public realm in 
the city both through enhancement 
of current spaces where possible 
(such as the recent improvement to 
Westlegate and All Saints Green) and 
through the creation of new area of 
public realm within developments. 
Where new spaces are created we 
will continue to learn from best 
practice and engage to ensure 
that new places are welcoming 
and accessible to all.

6.  We have a convening role which 
will help influence how a range  
of stakeholders collaborate to 
use specific spaces and assets to 
support long-term shared aims. An 
example of this is our 10-year River 
Wensum Strategy which aims to 
attract funding to encourage seeing 
the river as an asset which can help 
to deliver increased economic and 
social benefits to the city. 

7.  We will work with Historic 
England and local stakeholder 
groups to preserve and enhance 
the heritage of Norwich, taking 
direct action where heritage is at 
risk and working positively with 
owners to ensure that buildings 
are retained in active use. The 
city council owns a large number 
of heritage assets in Norwich  
and these will be managed in 
accordance with our heritage 
investment strategy. 

“ We will continue to promote high 
standards of design on all development”
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Inclusive economy  

4.
Priority - 

Our vision for this 
priority
Our overall aim, in partnership with 
others, is to continue to develop 
Norwich as a strong, vibrant and 
inclusive economy which is the key 
driver of growth and prosperity 
regionally, and one in which the 
benefits of economic activity are 
shared by all. 

How this will this be 
achieved
Working with our partners, we will:

1.  Mobilise activity and investment 
that promotes a growing, 
diverse, innovative and resilient 
economy.

2.  Address barriers to employability 
and enhance social mobility.

3.  Improve the quality of 
jobs, particularly in  
low pay sectors.

4.  Increase the impact  
of our assets and 
purchasing power on 
reducing inequality.

What will the city 
council do?
Mobilise activity and investment 
that promotes a growing, diverse, 
innovative and resilient economy
 
1.  We are an ambitious city which is 

growing fast, particularly in digital 
and tech sectors. We are open 
for business and investment and 
want to work with the local 
businesses and universities to 
ensure that local young people 
have the opportunity to benefit 
from that growth. We will be 
making the case to central 
government, the local enterprise 
partnership (LEP) and others that 

Norwich is a key driver of 
regional growth and that 
investment in the city’s economy 
is of wider benefit and requires 
place-based approaches rather 
than wider sectoral investment. 
We will work with the Fast 
Growth Cities Network to share 
learning on inclusive growth and 
lobby central government on the 
common issues that hinder it.

2.  We will continue to work with 
partners in the Greater Norwich 
Growth Board to deliver the City 
Deal for greater Norwich which 
serves as a catalyst for additional 
homes and jobs. In so doing, our 
ambition remains to deliver on 
the planned growth whilst 

02
01

03
04
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ensuring that the benefits  
of that benefit all. This ambition 
also shapes our approach to 
regenerating strategic brownfield 
sites and vacant properties that 
will attract investment to the city.

3.  We will develop under-used land 
held by the council to help 
regenerate the city economically, 
as well as socially and in terms of 
its environment. In addition, the 
council will consider acquiring 
land and property to achieve 
economic and other outcomes 
(for example to 
address local 
market failure).

4.  We will buy 
commercial 
property to 
generate income 
which mitigates 
financial 
pressures. 

5.  We have always 
sought to support 
local people to start and grow 
businesses – this remains our 
ambition, despite limited 
resource. This will include 
exploring how our buildings  
and other assets can support  
a diversity of businesses. This  
will necessitate finding a balance 
between income generation  
and social and wider economic 
benefit, through developing a 
social value framework for use of 
our assets. For example we will 
continue to offer reduced rates 
and pop-up opportunities for 
new traders on Norwich Market. 

6.  We will work with colleagues  
in the county council, other 
districts, the LEP and central 
government to develop 
infrastructure that will support 
businesses to thrive. This 

includes digital infrastructure 
(such as broadband), transport 
infrastructure and commercial 

incubation 
infrastructure, 
such as flexible 
workspaces and 
hubs. Our role in 
this is primarily  
to convene key 
stakeholders 
around this and 
support the 
development of 

clear priorities and consensus 
that will allow for competing 
agendas to be balanced.

7.  We will work with others to raise 
the profile of Norwich as a high 
quality city to invest and do 
business in, and to 
work, live and visit. 
For example, 
tourism is a key 
sector in the local 
economy so we  
will also continue  
to work closely  
with the Business 
Improvement 
District (BID) and local 
businesses to develop initiatives 
that attract people to the city 
centre and enhance the city 
centre experience so that a range 
of businesses flourish. As the key 

urban centre for the county and 
region, the economic benefits of 
this will be felt far beyond the city 
council boundaries.

Address barriers to education, 
training and employability to 
enhance opportunity, inclusion  
and social mobility

1.  We will boost the productivity  
of the workforce by securing 
investment in infrastructure to 
support better communications 
and transport, especially public 
transport, cycling and walking. 
This will reduce congestion and 
help people to reach all the major 
employment and education sites 
in the city without needing to  

use a car. Norwich  
has been shortlisted  
for a share of £1.28bn 
from the Transforming 
Cities fund and we will 
work with Norfolk 
County Council and 
the Department for 
Transport to develop 
the programme, the 

business case and the detailed 
design and implementation of 
projects.

2.  We will continue to work with 
the social mobility opportunity 
area to ensure that this reflects 

“ We have 
always sought 
to support 
local people to 
start and grow 
businesses”

“ We will 
boost the 
productivity 
of the 
workforce”
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the socio-
economic factors 
that can hamper 
educational 
outcomes and 
limit access to 
good quality 
employment.

3.  We will use our 
role as local employer to provide 
opportunities to those who  
face particular disadvantage in 
accessing work.  We will continue 
to operate our guaranteed 
interview scheme in recruitment. 
We will explore opportunities  
to pool our own apprenticeship 
levy contribution with other  
local public service providers to 
develop a systematic approach to 
apprenticeships that will link local 
people to shortage occupations.  
We will develop work experience 
opportunities to target local people 
in groups that are disproportionately 
under-employed, such as 
claimants of disability benefits.

4.  We will continue to support 
‘Building Futures in Norwich’, 
which provides construction 
industry placements for local young 
people. Building on this we will 
develop Community Employment 
Plans as part of the Greater 
Norwich Local Plan which will 

support local 
employment in 
construction in 
specific sites as 
well as in the 
longer terms 
usage of 
developments.

Improve the quality and diversity of 
jobs, particularly in low pay sectors
 
1.  We have a long-standing 

commitment to paying the real 
living wage to our workers and 
throughout our supply chain, 
including our commissioning of 
voluntary, community and social 
enterprise sectors. As well as 
increasing individuals’ income 
there is a benefit to the local 
economy in spending power and 
to businesses who see an increase 
in productivity and staff retention. 
We will continue to provide  
civic leadership around this and 
encourage ever more employers 
to adopt the real living wage.

2.  We will also build the evidence 
base about the low wage and 
precarious jobs market in  
the city in order to inform the 
development of a coherent 
approach to this. Although we 
cannot change national and 

international forces that will 
inevitably impact on our city 
(such as Brexit) we will aim  
to support a local response to 
them that mitigates the helps 
local people and businesses. 
Again, our role is primarily one  
of developing an evidence base 
and facilitating discussions and 
collaborative working between 
key stakeholders. 

Increase the impact of our assets 
and purchasing power on reducing 
inequality

1.  Building on our existing social 
value in procurement framework, 
we will develop a partnership 
with key local organisations that 
have a long-term stake and 
presence in Norwich (sometimes 
known as ‘Anchor Institutions’). 
This partnership will initially be 
focused on identifying how the 
collective influence of these 
organisations can impact 
positively on the local economy.

2.  We will scope an inclusive 
economy commission with  
key partners to identify what 
issues and opportunities for 
collaborative action exist so  
that we can ensure that 
economic activity and growth  
in the city benefits all.

“ We will develop 
work experience 
opportunities to 
target local 
people”

“ .. ensure that 
economic 
activity and 
growth in the 
city benefits all”
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How this will this be 
achieved
This means we need to be:
• Financially stable and resilient
• High performing

And to have:
• High levels of staff satisfaction
•  High levels of customer 

satisfaction

In order to achieve our corporate priorities, we aim to 
be financially self-sufficient and ensure the 
sustainability of our services. We want efficient and 
effective corporate services, such as IT, HR and 
finance, and optimal employee wellbeing.

A healthy organisation
5.

19
Page 55 of 60



In the remaining pages, you’ll find 
some graphics which illustrate and 
capture the measures across the 
three corporate priorities, as well as 
the organisational health measures. 
These collectively make up the 
performance framework.
 

Each of three corporate priorities: 
great neighbourhoods, housing and 
environment; Inclusive economy 
and people living well all have the 
detailed output indicators and 
outcome indicators listed beneath 
each illustration. The same applies 
in the health organisation illustration.

Performance framework
6.
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People 
living 
well

Healthy lives

*
Automatic cycle count data 

Participation in physical activity 
sessions in our assets

% of food premises moving from 
non-compliant to compliant

Percentage of homes on 20mph 
streets

**
Life expectancy gap of our 
residents 

Healthy life expectancy gap of 
our residents 

% of residents that walk or cycle 
at least 3 times a week 

Sport England Active Life 
measure 

Mortality rate from causes 
considered preventable 

Average level of Fine Particulate  
and NO2 pollution (Lakenfields 
and Castle Meadow monitoring 
stations)

Reduced  
inequalities

*
Average saving of switch and 
save beneficiaries

Additional quarterly income 
identified for users through use 
of the Better Off website

Proportion of benefit decisions 
upheld at review stage

Revenue and Benefits satisfaction 
levels

Total amount of additional 
income clients have gained 
through debt/money advice (via 
council-provided advice)

Number of insulation measures  
completed

Proportion of people engaged 
through the digital inclusion 
project reporting an increase in 
digital  skills and confidence

**
% of children living in low 
income families 

Total number of foodbank visits 
per quarter 

Total amount of additional 
income clients have gained 
through debt/money advice  
(via commissioned partner 
organisations) 

Fuel Poverty 

Enhanced 
wellbeing

*
Proportion of activities 
grant-funded by the council that 
can demonstrate an increase in 
participant wellbeing

Number of National Portfolio 
Arts Council funded organisa-
tions reporting diversity statistics 
for culture grants

**
ONS - Wellbeing indicator 

ONS - Happiness indicator 

Feeling safe

*
% of tenants feeling safe

% of respondents satisfied with 
the service provided to deal with 
ASB

% of respondents satisfied with 
the outcome of their ASB case 

**
% people feeling safe (including 
by protected characteristics)

Overall crime statistics 

Hate crime and incidents

ASB statistics 

Community Tension statistics 

Effectiveness of CCTV 

Reduced  
housing need

*
% of households who asked for 
help who were prevented from 
homelessness

**
Number of people presenting in 
housing need - broken down by 
local connection 

Rough sleeper count 

Healthy 
lives

Reduced 
inequalities

Feeling  
safe

Reduced 
housing 

need

Enhanced 
wellbeing

Corporate 
priority
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Great 
neighbourhoods, 

housing and 
environment 

Sustainable city 

*
% domestic waste recycled/ 
composted

Household waste per household 
per year 

% of council homes at ‘C’ or 
higher Energy Efficiency rating

CO2 emissions from LA activity

**
CO2 emissions from the local 
area 

Food Waste per household 

Good local 
environment

*
Streets clean on inspection

Green flag awards for parks and 
open spaces

**
Residents satisfied with their 
neighbourhood

People satisfied with parks and 
open spaces

Resident perception of street 
cleanliness 

A sense of 
community

*
Assets maintained by community 
groups

Volunteer hours in parks and 
open spaces

% of community accessing 
community centres by income 
decile

**
Resident perception of how 
much part of a community they 
feel 

Resident perception of how the 
community pulls together 

Good quality 
housing 

*
% of council homes meeting 
Norwich standard

Number of new homes built or 
enabled by council 

Number of empty homes 
brought back into use

Number of private rented sector 
homes made safe

**
New homes built 

New affordable homes built 

Quality buildings 
and Infrastructure 

*
% of planning appeals 
overturned on review

Number of priority buildings on 
the ‘at risk’ register saved from 
decay by council interventions

Customers satisfied with the 
Planning Development 
Management Service 

**
Reducing the amount of land on 
the brownfield register 

Average speed on the A147 
(inner ring road) 

Sustainable 
city

Good local 
environment

Good 
quality 

housing

Quality 
buildings and 
infrastructure

A sense of 
community

Corporate 
priority

22
Page 58 of 60



 O
utc

o
m

e
 ind

ic
a

to
rs**

 O
utp

ut ind
ic

a
tors*

 O
ut

c
o

m
e

 in
d

ic
a

to
rs

**

 O
ut

p
ut

 in
d

ic
a

to
rs

*

Inclusive 
economy

Social Mobility 

*
% of workforce that are 
apprentices 

Number of work experience 
placements or encounters 
provided by the Council

Improving the gender pay gap 

Proportion of top earners with 
protected characteristics 
(compared to the whole 
workforce) 

**
Social Mobility ranking 

Good level of development at 
age 5 

GCSE attainment gap 

Vibrant City Centre 

*
Number of visitors to council 
run events

Attendees  at funded or enabled 
events 

**
Day visitors to the city 

Overnight visitors to the city 

Proportion of day to overnight 
visitors to the city 

% of ground floor commercial 
units that are vacant in the city 
centre

BID footfall figures 

Good Jobs 

*
Proportion of contractors who 
pay staff  the Living Wage

Number of new jobs/ 
apprenticeships/ traineeships 
created through our new 
contracts awarded per year (for 
2020/2021 onwards)

**
Number of living wage 
accredited businesses in Norwich 

Difference between the resident 
wages of bottom 10-20% of 
earners compared to top 70% of 
earners

Proportion of people that are 
economically inactive 

Circular Local 
Economy 

*
Proportion of NCC supply chain 
expenditure which goes  to 
Norwich/Norfolk businesses 
(being worked up with the UEA 
for 2020/21)

**
Anchor Institution spend 
remaining in the local economy 
(Currently being worked up for 
2020/21)

Ratio of earnings between 
residents and workers 

GVA - total and per a head 

Diverse, Thriving 
Businesses 

*
% of Council shop units which 
are vacant 

Norwich Market occupancy rate 

Total amount of discretionary 
Business Rate relief to 
not-for-profits 

**
Net change in office and retail 
floor space 

Job density 

Business mix (split by size) 

Social 
mobility 

Vibrant city 
centre 

Circular 
local 

economy 

Diverse, 
thriving 

businesses 

Good 
jobs 

Corporate 
priority
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Financially stable 
and resilient 

*
% of MTFS target for next financial 
year on track 

Council on track to remain within 
General Fund budget 

High performing 

*
% of employees with development/
induction plans in place

Effectiveness of Learning and 
Development in supporting 
employees to do their job

**
Overall council performance - % of 
output indicators per quarter which 
have reached their target 

Employee performance (proportion 
of workforce rated 3 or 4 through 
the council appraisal process)

Improvement in staff performance

Engaged and  
healthy employees 

*
Presence rate of employees  
(proportion of employees with 
100% attendance)

Absence rate of employees 

**
Employee engagement 

Satisfaction with ICT systems and 
support services (via an annual 
survey of users) 

High customer 
satisfaction

*
Avoidable contact - failure demand 
(by service area) 

**
Channel shift - online usage 

Customer satisfaction

A healthy 
organisation

Organisational 
health measures

Financially stable 
and resilient 

High customer  
satisfaction

High performing Engaged and 
healthy employees 

Output indicators*

Outcome indicators**
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